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Benzie Watersheds Coalition

Meeting Notes, 2/8/12, Beulah Village Hall
In Attendance:  (17 persons) Tad Peacock and Mike Jones (Benzie Conservation District), Patty O’Donnell (NWMCOG), Jerry Heiman (Platte Lake Improvement Association), Garrett Coggon (GTCD, MAEAP), Mary Reed (Portage Lake Watershed Forever), Ed Hoogterp and Stacy Daniels (Crystal Lake & Watershed Association), Fred Oeflein (Lower Herring Lake Association/Herring Lakes Watershed Steering Committee), Bill Henning (Herring Lakes Watershed Steering Committee/Upper Herring Lake Association), Mel Keranen (Long Lake Steering Committee-Benzie), Suz McLaughlin (Friends of Betsie Bay/Benzie Community Water Council), Norm Fred (Traverse Area Paddle Club/Boardman River Clean Sweep), David Maxson (Ann Lake Property Owner’s Association), Susan Wilgus (Traverse Area Paddle Club), Charley Kinzel (Village of Beulah), Gretchen Staub (Little Platte Lake Association)
Tad welcomed all attendees and opened the meeting at 3:00 pm.  All those in attendance introduced themselves to the group.  
Topics:

1. Benzie Water Festival:  The Water Festival this year will be on Saturday, April 14 at the Frankfort High School.  Suz gave a copy of the Festival agenda to those present.  There will be a watershed panel in the morning and an entrepreneurial business panel in the afternoon.  The exhibit area will be open in the afternoon.  Suz welcomed Coalition member groups to reserve exhibit tables for the Festival.    It could be a good idea to have Coalition members share tables and bring some of their water monitoring equipment to show people.  As the introduction for the Festival, local resident John Maue will be making a video featuring our area water resources.  Mike and Tad also mentioned the live reptile and amphibian exhibit that will be sponsored by the Conservation District and that they would be seeking partners to co-sponsor the exhibit.    
2. Projects
a. Benzie Watersheds Monitoring Project-GTB 2% Fund Grant Application:  Mike and Tad talked about the grant application for water monitoring submitted in December and that the grant was not funded.  The District plans on re-submitting the application again next year.  Patty said that their application was denied as well, and that the probable reason is that the Suttons Bay Schools were awarded almost $200K from the tribe due to their financial difficulties.  
b. MiCorps Volunteer Stream Monitoring Program (VSMP) Grant Application:  Mike and Tad talked a little about the grant currently being working on and is due on Friday, February 17.  Letters of support were requested from Coalition member groups interested in participating in the project.  Dave Maxson and Norm Fred asked about the actual time commitment for the program, which will be a couple of training events this summer, then two sampling events per summer.  Note:  Since the meeting, the grant application was submitted to MiCorps requesting $11,871 with a match of $9,990 for a total project cost of $21,861.  Nine letters of support from groups and individuals were included with the application.  
c. Shoreline Inventories:  This is one of the projects the Coalition members agreed to start this coming season.  It will entail getting a list of waterfront properties from the Benzie County website.  Crystal Lake has already done this background work.  
d. Stewardship Checklist for Benzie Watersheds:  The District will get cost estimates to print this spring.  Once we have a per-unit cost, groups can order as many copies as they need.  The basis for this is the Glen Lake and Crystal Lake documents.  A roughed-out digital version of this already exists.  
e. Betsie River Clean-Up:  On June 9, the Conservation District is organizing a clean-up on the Betsie River.  We will divide into teams and assign each team a section of river.  The focus of this effort will be downstream from Homestead Dam.  Mike handed out copies of the activity summary for the clean-up.  
3. Water Quality Monitoring:  Mike talked about plans for water monitoring this coming season.  Because the GTB grant was not funded, the member groups will have to continue much as they have in the past.  Member groups are encouraged to sign up for MiCorps’ Cooperative Lakes Monitoring Program (CLMP).  For beginning groups, they offer spring total phosphorus, summer total phosphorus, and secchi disk transparency.  Several Coalition groups have participated in CLMP for many years already.  This is a way to share data on your lake with state-wide managers with the DEQ and DNR.  The groups present asked for Mike to send the links to the CLMP sign-up web page.  In addition, the flow meter and hydrolab will be available to member groups for a nominal fee.  Contact Mike Jones at the Conservation District for details.  Several groups have expressed interest in a training activity for identifying aquatic plants.  Mike will look into planning the activity, which would probably fall in July.  
4. Outreach/Education:  
a. BCD Website Development:  Mike has done some limited work developing information pages for Coalition member groups, but nothing has been posted to the website yet.  Note:  Since the meeting, Mike took and on-line training course for using WordPress, the program that supports the CD website.  He’s been adding posts and learning more about changing the site.  Coalition information should be added within 1-2 months.  
b. Shoreline Workshops:  The Conservation District hosted one Natural Shoreline Workshop at the end of last summer, and plans on offering two more this coming summer.  The dates are Saturday, June 16 and Friday, August 24.  Both events will be held at the Benzonia First Congregational Church.  
c. Waters of Benzie Educational Tour Series:  Mike and Tad handed out information sheets on the educational tour series that the Conservation District will be offering this coming summer.  Dates and other details of the tours are subject to change as the activities are planned.  Any groups or individuals that would like to participate in any way are welcome to inquire with the District staff.  The first tour will be on the Lower Betsie River the Friday before the Water Festival on April 13.  The tours will be promoted via the District’s website and facebook pages, posters, and announcements in the Benzie Record Patriot, Traverse City Record Eagle, Northern Express, Grand Traverse Insider, and the Benzie Chamber of Commerce.  
5. Invasive Species:  Mike asked the group about plans for next season to treat phragmites and other invasives in the area.  Suz gave the update on the phragmites in Betsie Bay, saying that Friends of Betsie Bay would be looking to private donors and some landowners to do a second treatment on the bay this year.  The DNR applied for funds to treat the Betsie River State Game area, which is upstream of the bay, and was not able to get funding.  Lower Herring plans on treating phragmites again as needed.  Mike also mentioned that the Grand Traverse Invasive Species Network has funding to treat Japanese and giant knotweed infestations in Benzie County.  If anyone knows of any infestations, please report them to the Conservation District so they can be mapped and treated.  This plant is extremely aggressive, and can crack pavement and foundations when it occurs near buildings.  
6. Other Business:  
a. Rotary Charities Capacity Building Grant for BCD:  Tad talked to the group about the grant recently submitted to Rotary Charities.  If funded, the grant will be used to evaluate and improve the Conservation District staff, board, programming, and operations.  Note:  After the meeting, it was learned that the District was awarded part of the grant it applied for.  The opportunity will be available in the second or third quarter of the year to apply for the remainder of the funding.  
b. It was mentioned that in the absence of a coordinator for the Northwest Michigan CWMA, Mike will be working one day a week on grant writing for that organization.  Tad also added that the Conservation District will be having an open house on May 31 for the public at the District office.  
c. Patty O’Donnell from the Northwest Michigan Council of Governments talked briefly about a grant they received from the DEQ Coastal Management Program for environmental stewardship in coastal communities.  The two Benzie County communities affected by this grant are the City of Frankfort and the Village of Elberta.  
d. Jerry Heiman told the group about the annual meeting of Northern Michigan Watershed Volunteer Partners in Grayling on Thursday, April 12.  Mike then mentioned that the Michigan Watershed Summit hosted by the Michigan Water Environment Association will be in East Lansing on Wednesday, March 28.  Information about these meetings has been sent out to Coalition members since the meeting.   Dave Long and Bill Henning from Upper Herring Lake attended this summit last year.  
Next Meeting:  Next meeting of the Coalition is set for Wednesday, April 4, 2012 from 3-5 pm at the Benzonia Township Hall.  The meeting was adjourned at 5:05 pm. 
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